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Abstract. If social media are to reinforce sustainability of political decisions 
their design has conceptually to take into account the implications of 
deliberative democracy, which stresses the active co-operation of virtually all 
citizens of a democracy for the purposes of participatory involvement. Essential 
to deliberative e-democracy is therefore a technologically supported 
comprehensive discourse about political subjects which is also called 
Deliberation. Theoretical implications of Deliberation are discussed from the 
angle of political science and social psychology. Finally, the practical 
implications of Deliberation rooted in social media are exemplified by an online 
citizen involvement for the public budgeting purposes of the city of 
Frankfurt/Main (Germany). 
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1 Introduction  

As this paper deals with the merits of collective intelligence by means of user 
generated content via the Internet, it starts with a definition derived from 
WIKIPEDIA, the best known user generated website at all: “Sustainability is the 
capacity to endure”. For humans, sustainability is the long-term maintenance of 
responsibility with - besides environmental and economical - also social dimensions. 
In this respect the use of social media follows the mission of participation. Social 
problems are to large extent mass problems. As sustainability also encompasses the 
responsible management of resource use, sustainable policy making, significantly 
supported by a society, can thus only take place if just these masses actively and 
consciously participate as resources in generating sustainable impact. In this respect a 
technologically supported comprehensive discourse about political subjects which is 
also called Deliberation becomes meaningful.  
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Doubtlessly, to ensure sustainability the political sphere needs to respond to the long 
basic and structural changes of mass communication that go hand in hand with the 
emergence of social media. In this context however the general research question 
remains: Are the discussions of deliberative quality?  

The democratic implications of structural media changes are obvious. They comply 
with so called “deliberation theorists” thinking, which requests maximum 
participation as well as comprehensive freedom of speech in political discourses, in 
which citizens not inhibited by external circumstances and across temporal and spatial 
distances agree in a rationally motivated way about the justification of political 
projects and decisions. However, for one of the leading exponents of deliberation 
theory, Jürgen HABERMAS, this 'ideal speech situation' cannot be approached by 
new social media [1]. On the contrary: They rather promote the “collapse of public 
structures”, as HABERMAS quotes, and undermine the normative claim of a 
deliberative democratic ideal [5], rather than to move closer to it. HABERMAS thus 
clearly belongs to the fraction of the skeptics regarding the usage of new media under 
the structural conditions of sustainable political participation. The media philosopher 
Stefan MÜNKER however can be regarded as a prominent scientific representative of 
the opposing camp [6]. He describes the ever larger growing circles of Web 2.0 
implementations as a historic step towards a culture founded on participatory 
interaction. MÜNKER opposes HABERMAS' skepticism about the “fragmentation of 
the public” by the theorem of the “emergence of digital publics” and attaches with it 
explicitly its functional implications for political participation.  

In the following the practical implications of Deliberation rooted in social media 
are exemplified by an online citizen involvement for the public budgeting purposes of 
the city of Frankfurt/Main (Germany). Before it is described in more detail, a general 
definition of (online) citizen budgeting explains why it is relevant to the investigation 
and how it is currently scientifically evaluated with respect to Web 2.0.@ 

2 Citizen Budgeting: Definition and Relevance 

Citizen budgeting is a municipal-political participation instrument by which citizens 
of a municipality or a city can advise deliberatively through the use of budget 
proposals and exert influence. A three-stage procedure was carried out concerning the 
participation phases of the overall budgeting process: An intensive phase of 
information in which the administration reports about the financial state of affairs 
follows a consultation phase in which the opinions and suggestions of the citizens are 
caught up, before administration reasonably accepts or declines them in the account 
phase. The investigation of the Frankfurt 2013 citizen budgeting process deals 
especially with the consultation phase. 

2.1 Frankfurt 2013 (online) Citizen Budgeting 

The first Frankfurt citizens’ budget deliberations for the financial year 2013 launched 
its consultation phase titled 'Frankfurt asks me' on November 18th, 2011. Up to the 
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11th of December 2011the citizens had the possibility to submit suggestions in 
particular online, but also traditionally by mail and phone. Budgetary administration 
transmitted those analog proposals into online versions. Until December 18, so even a 
week longer, all the proposals could online be assessed and discussed. In total, 2751 
Internet users registered. There were 1328 proposals on which a total of 46135 
reviews and 6904 comments have been delivered. Before in October 103 best of all 
valued suggestions were introduced into the consultations of the town municipal 
council, the consultations had been extended by two additional phases. On one hand 
the City Council evaluated the feasibility and the financial consequences of the single 
suggestions. On the other hand a one-day public forum convened on March 24, 2012, 
in which a jury of citizens deliberated to foster individual proposals on the basis of the 
city council’s feasibility evaluations. A total of 1200 citizens applied for the 
formation of the jury of which 300 participants were representatively selected and 
invited. Ultimately, 92 citizens as well as an administrative staff of 14 and 13 
moderators participated in the forum. Finally, the citizens forum favored 25 
proposals. Since October, 2012 the town parliament discussed the top 103 suggestions 
of the online phase taking into account the favored proposals of the civil forum and 
the feasibility analysis of the city council. Frankfurt’s citizen budgeting process 2013 
was finished with the publication of the decisions of the town delegate meeting on 
March 21st 2013. Then a new (online) citizens budgeting process started for 2014.@ 

2.2 Description of the Online System 

Description of the online system refers to its configuration during the one-month 
online consultation phase from the 18th of November to the 18th of December 2011. 
The web application „Frankfurt asks me“ (WWW.FFM.DE) allowed the user to 
submit suggestions to value them positively or negatively by clicking a button and to 
comment on them. Besides, users had the possibility to refer by sub comment 
especially to contributions of other participants from which often originated 
independent communication chains. Users needed to register themselves with name or 
pseudonym so that the word contributions could unambiguously be assigned. Direct 
feedback on part of the budgetary administration did not take place at this stage. 
Furthermore moderators intervened regularly as actors in the communicative process. 
They first and foremost ensured compliance with discursive conditions of the so-
called 'Netiquette'. These are conventional rules for social communication behavior in 
the Internet which were available under the menu item 'Rules of the game' 
(WWW.FFM.DE/INHALT/SPIELREGELN). They can already be understood as 
basic rules of discourse. Amongst other basic rules of discourse, it is requested to 
“respectfully deal with each other”, “write what you mean” or “stick to the topic”. 
However, here and there the moderators also answered on issues of content or 
procedure criticism. In these cases and for procedural understanding questions they 
referred the users to the separate forums ‘praise and criticism’ (WWW.FFM. 
DE/LOB_UND_KRITIK) and ‘frequently asked questions’ (WWW.FFM.DE/ 
HAEUFIGE_FRAGEN).  



376 A.K. Pieper and M. Pieper 

3 Realization of the Study 

The case study of political communication in Web 2.0 in the context of online 
deliberations of the Frankfurt 2013 citizens’ budget is exploratory. A quantitative 
content analysis shall yield insights about the way how the offer is used and whether 
implications for the ideal of deliberative democracy can be revealed. 

3.1 Methodology and Research Objectives 

To get a first impression in this regard, it will be checked how many discussions have 
been carried out as a whole and which in turn meet the necessary condition for 
deliberation, “Dialogicity”: A discussion will be designated as dialogic if a participant 
pipes up at least twice and additionally makes reference to the utterance of another 
participant. Subsequently, the actual analysis is carried out on a case example, namely 
the longest discussion that has taken place. It comprises 112 comments concerning the 
proposal to cover the grandstands of a Frankfurt soccer stadium. All single comments 
form the units of analysis. They are encoded using a self-developed category scheme, 
which already proved to approach the 'discourse quality index (DQI)', the 'coding 
scheme 2.2' and 'Contrasting content analysis'. 

By means of the category scheme it should be detected, whether the online 
discussions of 'Frankfurt asks me' show some kind of collective reasoning on a 
constructive level, as it is described as a normative ideal by HABERMAS, or whether 
it is mostly mixed with personal sensitivities and irrelevant contributions. At the same 
time the antagonism between the theorem of the "emergence of the digital general 
public” according to Münker[6] and the "fragmentation of the general public “[5] 
according to HABERMAS should be taken into account. 

3.2 Swarm Intelligence or Shitstorm: A Category Scheme 

Thus the design of the category scheme follows on one hand a deductive approach 
according to the theorems of Münker and HABERMAS, but also an inductive 
approach on the other as a result of the first sighting of the examination material. 
Thereby a controversy about the installation of so-called 'occupy corners' was 
particularly outstanding. The proposal dealt with the installation of speaker-pulpits 
and venues throughout Frankfurt for members of the anti-capitalism movement 
'Occupy Germany'. It was observed that the discussions in places deviated from the 
real subject. Partly, one author was ironically attacked because he proved to be a 
controversial lord mayor candidate. Accordingly, the discussion took a momentum 
that threatened to break the above mentioned rules of Netiquette, which is why 
straightway moderators intervened in the communication process.  

Against this background, two diametrically opposed measurement constructs were 
designed for political communication, to be named after two currently popular 
phenomena: 'Swarm intelligence' and 'shitstorm'. Both constructs are to be understood 
as ideal types. 'Swarm intelligence' indicates the highest degree of deliberation, 
whereas 'shitstorm' is intended to alert on missing deliberation. Four indicators which 
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form together likewise contrast pairs were assigned to both constructs in each case. 
Swarm intelligence comprises the indicators focus, dispassion, intersubjectivity and 
constructivity. Shitstorm encloses the dimensions capture, irony, subjectivity and 
stagnation (see fig.2). 

 

 

Fig. 1. Ideal Types of Swarm Intelligence and Shitstorm 

The first dichotomy focus vs. capture takes into account the antagonism between 
fragmentation and emergence of the public sphere. Here, it should be decided whether 
a comment relates to the original proposal or whether a new, different topic comes up. 
In the first case the necessary focusing of the general public can be assumed, which 
according to HABERMAS is needed to ensure productive deliberation on the Internet 
at all. The latter defines a so-called ‘capture’ of the discussion. The comment feeds 
subjects foreign to the original suggestion into the communicative process which may 
interest only a fraction of the participants, thereby provoking a disintegration of the 
debaters into partial public spheres. In the above example that would be the following 
criticism of the lord mayor’s candidate: " [ …] is this the attempt to pretend there are 
other more people (except yourself) who would elect you lord mayor?!?" His 
candidacy was not the subject of the proposal to be debated. 

The indicators dispassion and irony form the second contrast pair. It refers to the 
criterion of the illocutionary binding effect of speech acts demanded by 
HABERMAS. As already mentioned, in the general rules of the discussions of 
'Frankfurt asks me' it is also explicitly prompted to make no ironic or sarcastic 
contributions because these could be misread. At times irony is registered in several 
comments , such as: „ […] can we agree on a pillory instead of a speaker-pulpit ? […] 
“. People do not really say what they mean but refer to backround knowledge or even 
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a shared sense of humor that tends to exclude other members of discussion. In 
contrast to that a phrase like “The city should only spend money on sports events if 
children, youngsters and amateurs benefit from it but not professional players […]” 
would be considered comprehensible, unagitated and therefore dispassionate as they 
are in HABERMASian terms inllocutionary binding. 

The third pair of the scheme opposes the indicators intersubjectivity and 
subjectivity. At this point the role of validity claims according to HABERMAS shall 
be taken into account. A distinction is made as to whether or not a comment was 
formulated in such a way that it is well founded and understandable for other 
discourse participants or whether it is entirely unfounded, expressing merely personal 
sensitivities. Thus, this classification should inform about whether comments are 
oriented towards mutual understanding or act as pure self-representation. The 
encoders are istructued to pay attention whether the comment expresses personal 
interests and is often held in the first person singular or whether the annotator argues 
for the purposes of public weal. A statement such as "This time I value my proposal 
well-reasoned" would for example be associated with the indicator subjectivity , 
whereas speech acts such as "[...] The public space has been occupied much too long 
almost exclusively through commercial interests and the citizens can express 
themselves so far hardly effectively [...]” would be counted as intersubjectivity. 

The last contrasting pair is constructiveness vs. stagnation. At this point, the 
substantive added value in a speech act for the progress of the entire deliberation is 
evaluated. Because in reality often no consensus is to be achieved, compromise 
proposals oriented towards mutual agreement would count as being constructive, e.g.: 
"Only a small amount of urban resources! For example 10,000 € per speaker's corner. 

The rest can be privately financed ... […]" Repetition, confirmation or negation of 
already available contents would be valued as stagnation. A few special cases could 
also be observed in which disjointed, meaningless one-word comments did not even 
have illocutionary meaning and therefore no acceptability condition could be assumed 
to be known. Naturally they would also fall under the category "stagnation". 

The category scheme assumes that the mentioned four opposed indicator pairs 
between the dimensions of 'Swarm Intelligence' and 'Shit Storm' are disjunctive with 
each other. That is: a comment cannot be at the same time focused and captured, 
dispassionate and ironic, inter-subjective and subjective or constructive and 
stagnative. Thus only one value per opposites is assigned to any comment. 
Conversely this means that the values must not be consistent concerning the ideal 
types. The implication of the typology is not that the measuring constructs ‘Swarm 
Intelligence’ and ‘Shit Storm’ appear empirically only in pure form. On the contrary: 
The draft implies that in reality many hybrid forms unfold between these ideal types. 
Consequently a comment could be focused but nevertheless ironic; intersubjective but 
nevertheless stagnative. At this point once again the above mentioned example 
comment shall be taken into reference: „ […] Can we agree instead of a speaker-
pulpit on a pillory? -with ecological tomatoes and rotten organic eggs? I have in mind 
there a self-administered, spontaneous free throwing. […]“. The irony absolutely 
focuses on the subject speaker's-pulpit. The word "we" implies that the speech act is 
addressed towards enraged discussion partners, thus being intersubjective. The 
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content of the comment has certainly no added value, if at all entertainment value. It 
is thus stagnative.  

Furthermore, it is well conceivable that a thematic subject is captured, about that, 
however, still essentially is discussed intersubjectively and constructively. To 
illustrate the varied possible combinations, it is useful to arrange the dimensions of 
the ideal constructs in form of a two-factorial matrix design.  

 

Fig. 2. Communication Style and Deliberation Quality 

Depending on whether and where in the matrix mixed combinations frequently 
occur, investigative statements about the deliberative quality of the underlying debate 
as a whole can finally be derived. The diagonal divides the matrix into two halves. 
Thereby the left lower half is dominated by the factor ‘Shit Storm’, however, the 
dimension focus of the factor ‘Swarm Intelligence’ is of highest relevance in this 
field. Should the higher proportion of encoded cases fall into this lower half of the 
matrix, this indicates that the discussion has not run off in direction of sustainable 
deliberation. Still it can count as approximately focused. This would comply with the 
theorem of the ‘emergence of the digital general public’ but rather deny deliberative 
quality of internet-based communication in this point. 

In contrast, the upper right half of the matrix is dominated by the factor ‘Swarm 
Intelligence’.,This time the dimension capture of the factor ‘Shit Storm’ is 
simultaneously of highest relevance in this field. If the higher proportion of encoded 
cases falls into this upper half of the matrix, it can be concluded that the discussions 
tend to have been carried out in the sense of deliberation, however mainly in partial 
public spheres. This would support the fragmentation theory of HABERMAS but 
would not diminish the deliberative quality of these small-scale communication 
processes per se. Would the frequencies of encoded cases become equally distributed 
over both halves, distinguishing between fragmentation and emergence quality of the 
general digital public would be a too weak explanation for online-deliberation.  
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Ultimately the category scheme should indeed serve to distinguish how 
deliberative quality of online discussions is affected by a trade-off between 
fragmentation and emergence of the general public. Pointedly expressed a response to 
the question has to be made who is right: HABERMAS or Münker? Or perhaps both? 

4 Findings 

All numbers which are mentioned in the following are based on evaluations of an 
appropriately generated SPSS file. 

4.1 Frequencies 

Before further qualitative and quantitative analyses of the case study will be 
presented, a brief overview of the entirety of the online communication processes in 
the Frankfurt 2013 citizens budgeting is given. The total number of all potentially 
debatable suggestions amounts up to 1328. In 405 cases an interconnected additional 
communication could be ascertained which met the necessary condition for 
deliberation, namely dialogicity. That means in these 405 discussions a participant 
indicated by his pseudonym is reported at least twice to comment with reference to 
the utterance of another participant. In the remaining 923 cases there was either 
generally no interconnected additional communication to original suggestions, or it 
was commented merely once without entering into a dialog. A proportion of 
approximately 30.5% of original proposals was thus at least rudimentarily discussed 
dialogically. 

The longest discussion with 112 comments was selected from these 405 cases for 
the analysis. In it, several participants including three moderators piped up even more 
than two times. The proposal’s subject area was 'sports and culture' and focused on 
covering the grandstand of a Frankfurt soccer stadium. The basic argument was that 
the city should finance the roofing of the grandstands so that soccer fans do not have 
to stand in the rain when they watch a game in the stadium. It was thus an issue of 
expenditure. The original suggestion was rated 184 times. The comments including 
the original proposal were top down numbered in the order of their listing on the Web 
site. Altogether they totaled up to 113 analysis units. They were, as already described, 
associated with the binary categories focus vs. capture, dispassion vs. irony, 
intersubjectivity vs. subjectivity and constructiveness vs. stagnation. With every 
comment all four categories were encoded; within the binary categories only one 
value was ascribed in each case.12 

To begin with the pure types of political communication in the web 2.0: A 
substantial amount of 36.6 percent of the comments turn out to be focused, 
                                                           
1 Besides, there is in the category dispassion versus irony in three cases an exception, where 

the comments contained ironic, as well as dispassionate elements. A single-sided 
predominance of objectivity or irony could not be identified, which is why both forms were 
encoded. 

2 Inter-coder reliability was tested: Krippendorff’s Alpha coefficient= .782. 
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dispassionate, intersubjective and constructive; that is absolutely equivalent to 41 
comments. Only 8 comments are to be arranged as a pure Shit Storm; thus share of 
7.1%. With 56.6% more than half of the comments turned out to be hybrid 
combinations of Shit Storm as well as Swarm Intelligence indicators. Taking into 
account the frequency distributions within the hybrid types, the following picture 
emerges (see table 1):  

Table 1. Swarm Intelligence vs. Shit Storm: Frequencies of Hybrid Combinations  
(in % of total research units)  

 

It is evident that hybrid combinations between Swarm Intelligence and Shit Storm 
indicators appear heaped in the left lower part of the matrix. The majority of the 
comments seem to show focus and dispassion on the one as well as subjectivity and 
stagnation on the other side. These circumstances state that the investigated 
discussion is characterized by a loss of deliberative quality but proceeds at least in a 
focused and dispassionate manner. At this point it must explicitly be pointed out not 
conclude the fallacy that, discussions focused on the Internet would in general 
proceed in a focused, dispassionate, subjective and stagnative way. Such an inference 
on the basis of the present frequency observations alone is statistically invalid. 
However it can be checked by correlation analyses, whether the observed correlations 
occur more than randomly and thus exhibit statistical significance. 

4.2 Correlations 

The present data set presents binary encoded, nominal-scaled variables. Their 
relationships are therefore based on a two-factorial crosstab design and can be 
calculated by means of the correlation algorithms Chi-square, or Phi. The objective is 
to examine to what extent the values of variables more often appear together than 
would be expected at random distribution. Therefore, in a first step, the internal 
relationships of the indicators focus, dispassion, intersubjectivity and constructiveness 
are determined on the one, as well as capture, irony, subjectivity and stagnation on the 



382 A.K. Pieper and M. Pieper 

other side. This gives evidence about how consistently the constructs Swarm 
Intelligence and Shit Storm are in themselves. 

The intra-correlations of Swarm Intelligence manifest themselves first between the 
indicators focus and dispassion. Furthermore dispassion, intersubjectivity and 
constructivity correlate significantly (p<0.05).. However, no appreciable correlation 
could be ascertained between focus and intersubjectivity as well as focus and 
constructivity. 

With Shit Storm it is mirror-image. Capture correlates significantly with irony. 
Equally significantly correlated are irony, subjectivity and stagnation (p<0.05). Again 
no appreciable correlation exists between capture and subjectivity as well as capture 
and stagnation. This circumstances show that the focus of a discussion on a certain 
topic is not necessarily an indication for their deliberative quality. Vice versa, the 
capture of a topic is not inevitably tied to a deliberative quality loss. 

Also the inter-correlations support these assumptions. They now indicate, to what 
extent the indicators of the constructs vary amongst each other; or in other words, 
which communicative hybrid types appear being systematic. For that purpose, the 
sample was first cleaned from all ideal cases which indicated perfect Swarm 
Intelligence, or perfect Shit Storm. Then all types of hybrid combinations between 
two indicators with its binary values (0=not existent, 1=existent) were analyzed. The 
correlations are listed in the table below (see table 2).  

Significant findings, as it implies the presumption based on the frequency 
distribution, could only partially be registered. Obviously within the mixing type 
combinations the indicators focus and subjectivity are highly correlated, focus and 
stagnation even higher. Just the same appears with the contradicting arrangement 
between capture, intersubjectivity and constructivity. Nevertheless, a significant 
correlation between dispassion and subjectivity or stagnation does not appear. 

Table 2. Swarm Intelligence vs. Shit Storm: Inter-correlation of hybrid combinations  
(Phi coefficient on significance level 0,01) 
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The contributions are above-average subjective and stagnative and thus have small 
deliberative quality. If the comments are however thematically captured and thus 
fragmented, they are exceptionally often intersubjective and constructive and show 
high deliberative quality. As has already been shown by the intra-correlations, it is 
here again noticed that capture or focus is fairly irrespective of whether the discussion 
has deliberative quality. These findings may seem trivial; they confirm however the 
basic assumption that with the communicative hybrid type combinations there must 
be a certain tradeoff between deliberative quality and fragmenting public spheres. All 
in all it can be stated, that with the longest discussion of the Frankfurt 2013 citizen 
budgeting process no appreciable fragmenting of the general public could be 
ascertained. Subject and purpose of the discussion are clearly contoured. The 
municipal reference and the overarching aim of the allocation of resources seem to 
discipline the debate from the outset. Certainly, it would be interesting to check these 
conditions for federal political issues in which the direct relationship to everyday life 
is less tangible. Furthermore, there might be special factors that are more likely to 
accelerate a ‘Shit Storm’ versus a ‘Swarm Intelligence’ than others and vice versa. 
Stagnation for instance might not as heavily support Shit Storm-tendencies as irony 
does. Stagnative phrases can in parts be helpful to keep already achieved aspects of 
agreement in mind even if it might not bring forward the whole discussion as 
effectively as a constructive speech act could. A factor analysis could help further 
research to find more about this aspect. 

5 Conclusions 

It was the ultimate purpose of this study to investigate by means of a case example 
whether and how deliberation sustainably takes place in political discussion processes 
carried out via the social media of web 2.0. Furthermore, it should also be contributed 
to conceptual theory in this field. It was to investigate the extent to which the 
HABERMAS' concept of the ideal speech situation can be matched with the 
structurally new qualities of social media. 

If one applies HABERMAS' rules for succeeding deliberation as a basic 
framework and extends it by the concepts about fragmenting or emergence of a 
rational general public, which were especially formulated for the communicative 
conditions of web 2.0, rather positive case-study results arise for the present online 
discussion within the scope of the Frankfurt 2013 citizens budgeting process. 

A good third of the comments proves to be highly deliberative. They are clearly 
associated with the pure type of Swarm Intelligence and resist the danger of 
fragmentation. Only a vanishing small percentage of the comments proves to relate to 
Shit Storm and is completely useless for deliberative purposes. This is not all too 
surprising. Citizens budgeting are a communal participation tool that requires the 
involvement of its citizens. The use of this participation instrument is highly auto 
selective. In other words: It can be assumed that anyway only persons take part who 
are politically interested and want to argue accordingly focused. 

However,, the discussion is not consistently deliberative. Central findings of the 
investigation are that the discussion is dominated predominantly by a communicative 
hybrid form between the poles Swarm Intelligence and Shit Storm. It predominantely 
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proceeds in a focused and dispassionate, but also subjective and stagnative manner. 
Thus, the discussion is interspersed by a majority of pure statements. The participants 
comment dispassionately on the subject. They bring in their personal opinions in 
response to other opinions but do not claim to advance the overall discussion. This 
emphasizes the fact that the user feels motivated to articulate his opinion without 
wanting to impress necessarily with constructive suggestions oriented to public weal. 
By the majority the comments thus relieve themselves from the intellectual claim to 
be totally deliberative but do indeed testify a will for political participation. It is to be 
supposed that specific Internet-related circumstances favor this trend. A speech act 
which will be made online cannot be interrupted. The user has longer time to ponder 
his word contribution than with analogous face to face discussions in which he acts 
under time pressure. 

The citizens appear to see the first-time offer to consult online about the budget of 
their home town predominantly as an additional option to make their personal view 
known to the public. In the coming financial years shall be observed whether more 
citizens get used to this additional participation option and if so, which implications 
for the deliberative quality of the discussions this may have. Does more experience 
with online communication at the same time lead to more active, critical reasoning? 
Will the currently high level of communicative hybrids be pushed back in favor of 
pure deliberation?  

Or unzips the habituation of the political Web 2.0 the borders unto much more 
irrelevant criticism than is currently the case? These questions can be answered only 
in quite some time and increasingly be investigated by quantitative inference-
statistical means. In any case, the snapshot undertaken here absolutely justifies the 
application of online-deliberation within the scope of citizens budgeting processes. It 
allows the assumption that the Web 2.0 in the sense of a functional add-on option for 
political participation can be evaluated as a progress towards the ideal of deliberative 
democracy. 
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